
City of Cle Elum

Regular City Council Meeting Minutes
 November 28,  2022  6:00 p.m.
Call to Order – Roll Call of Membership

The Regular meeting of the City Council was called to order by Mayor Jay McGowan at 6:00 p.m. The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. The Roll was called. Councilmembers present were Matthew Lundh, John Glondo, Sarah Lackey, Steven Harper, Siw Bay-Hansen, Beth Williams and  Ken Ratliff.  Other members present were City Administrator Rob Omans, City Treasurer Robin Newcomb, Public Works Director Mike Engelhart, Acting Police Chief Rich Albo and City Clerk Kathi Swanson. 
Public Comment – Limited to 5 Minutes

Katia Merkel –2141 White Road:  Thanked the City Council, on behalf of the Friends of the Library, for restoring the library’s budget  to its original proposal. Complimented the City and the Downtown Association on the holiday lights.
Debbie Bogart – 2451 Railroad Street, Easton:  Supports the proposed funding for 2 additional police officers, adding she would like to see more officer appearances in the downtown area; police officers can build good relationships with city departments and are a good resource of information. Bogart suggested adding a bicycle officer and full time Public Information Officer.
Jennifer Nelson – Fish and Wildlife – 1130 W. University Way, Ellensburg: Reported she advocates for Option 4 of the Hanson Ponds Project proposal.  She serves on the Salmon Recovery Funding Board and has the duty to help regulate activity in the river and encourage recreation.  Nelson commended the City for working with the Kittitas Conservation Trust.
Councilmember Harper, as a point of order, asked the Mayor if he is directing the administrator to remove people from the Zoom meeting who are being inappropriate.  Mayor McGowan responded he is directing the administrator to remove disruptive participants. The Mayor also stated the City will be getting the proper licensing for Zoom meetings that will allow the administrator to mute individuals who are speaking inappropriately.
Mayor McGowan led the council in a moment of silence in honor of Bellevue Officer Jordan Jackson of Cle Elum, who was killed in the line of duty. Information will be provided on how the public can help Officer Jackson’s family. 

   
Approval of the Meeting Agenda
A motion was made by Matthew Lundh and seconded by John Glondo to approve the meeting agenda as presented. The motion carried unanimously. 
Announcements, Appointments, Awards & Recognition

a. Mayor McGowan announced the appointment of Gary N. McLean as the City of Cle Elum Hearing Examiner.
b. Mayor McGowan appointed Craig Juris, the newly elected  Municipal Court Judge, effective 01/09/2023 at 12:01 am, taking the place of outgoing Judge Darrel Ellis.

Consent Agenda

A motion was made by John Glondo and seconded by Matthew Lundh to approve the consent agenda as presented. The consent agenda included the minutes of the 11/14/2022 Regular City Council meeting; and 11/22/2022 Claim Voucher EFTs and Checks #44986 – 45007 in the amount of $162,055.91.  The motion carried unanimously. 
Officer Reports

City Administrator, Building Official, Network Administrator – Robert Omans – Reported: 
· Physical inventory is being conducted at City Hall and asked the council to bring in their iPads or provide him a picture of the asset tags on the device.
· The City received 2 good responses to the RFQ for engineers, which have been graded and a selection made.
Public Works Director - Mike Engelhart – Reported
· HLA will hold an open house in the City Hall Council Chambers on Wednesday, 11/30/2022 from 4:00 pm to 7:00 pm to discuss the Second Street Pathway project.  A video was provided by HLA to show council what will be shown at the Open House.  Councilmembers are encouraged to attend.
Acting Police Chief – Rich Albo - Reported: 
· Thanked the Mayor and council for the moment of silence for Jordan Jackson.  A GoFundMe account has been se up and the link can be found on the police department’s website.
· A Cle Elum police officer was assaulted by an individual who attempted to take the officer’s gun.  The suspect was arrested; the officer was injured and is on light duty.
· Thanked the Council for considering the Police Department for an additional 2 officers.

· The police assisted with the Roslyn parade. There will be a parade in Cle Elum on 12/03/2022, which the police will also help with.

· The department qualified for the less-lethal shotguns.
Public Appearances
Downtown Association Report -  Debbie Bogart:

· Provided a power-point presentation of the October events, including Boo-Elum, Ladies Night and Plaid Friday, which replaces Black Friday.

· Thanked the Fire Department, Police Department and Public Works for their support and assistance with all of the events.

· Christmas in Cle Elum will officially start on 12/03/2022, and events will be held for the following 2 Saturdays, bringing more shoppers to Cle Elum.

· Putting together a 2023 budget and have completed a draft of the work plans.

· Will be meeting with Berk and Associates for strategic planning for the next 3 to 5 years for CEDA and the growth and impact on our community.
Councilmember Lundh thanked Ms. Bogart for arranging to have the Christmas lights put up in town and at the WYE Park.
Business Requiring Public Hearing

a. Ordinance 1635 – 2023 Budget - Second Public Hearing:  Mayor McGowan opened the Public Hearing at 6:37 for comments.  Hearing no comments from the public, Mayor McGowan closed the public hearing at 6:38.
Unfinished Business
Action Item – Hanson Ponds Conceptual Alternative Options:  Mitch Long, representative for the Kittitas Conservation Trust, reported it would be helpful for the council to select one of the conceptual plans for the project.  After Council discussion, a motion was made by Steven Harper and seconded by Matthew Lundh to endorse Conceptual Plan 4b, as was recommended, and direct the mayor to write a letter of support to that affect . Councilmember Lundh asked if 4c can be funded.  At the request of Councilmember Harper, Councilmember Lundh rescinded his second; Councilmember Harper amended his motion to state the City Council endorses 4b or 4c if funding is available and directed the Mayor to write a letter of support.  The motion was seconded by Matthew Lundh.  The motion carried unanimously.
New Business
a. Ordinance 1634  - Salary Ordinance: .A motion was made by Steven Harper and seconded by Matthew Lundh to table this item until the budget is passed.  The motion carried unanimously. 
b. Ordinance 1635 – 2023 Budget:   Discussion included 
1. Replacement of the Treasurer position with a new position titled Finance Director. With the impending retirement of the City Clerk, who is now the Office Manager, the budget committee and staff determined the new City Clerk would not be familiar enough with the office to be the office manager. Therefore, staff replaced the Treasurer’s position with a new position of Finance Director, which would include Office Manager, among other duties. Further discussion on this subject concerned the confusion over the actual amount of salary to be paid for the proposed Finance Director position. Members of the council stated they were under the impression there would be 2 positions, not 1. 
2. Rate of pay for the City Administrator, who also works as the IT and Building Inspector.
3.  Councilmember Glondo suggested the changes to the draft budget be highlighted or dated when changed, to make it easier for council to understand what changes have been made throughout the Budget process.
4. Councilmember Harper suggested using a PIO for better communication to the public. 
5. Percentage of raise increases at 8% for Department Heads and 10% for staff and crew.
6. Councilmember Lundh requested that, in the future, the salary schedule be presented to council at the same time the draft budget is presented. 
7. Larger raises have been proposed due to the possibility that staff and crew may go union.
8. Councilmember Harper suggested Matthew Lundh be a member of the Budget Committee, effective next year.

A motion was made by Ken Ratliff and seconded by Matthew Lundh to approve Ordinance 1635 adopting the 2023 budget. The motion carried unanimously.
Tabled Item – New Business, Item a, Ordinance 1634 – Salary Study - reopened for discussion: A motion was made by Ken Ratliff to adopt a revised salary schedule, including a 5% increase, and council initiate a salary study and bring it back to council in April of 2023. Councilmember Lundh seconded the motion for discussion; and asked for an amendment to the motion to conduct a salary study and bring it back to council as soon as it is complete, no later than April 2023. Councilmember Lundh rescinded his second and Councilmember Ratliff amended his motion to adopt the salary schedule to include a 5% raise across the board, effective 01/01/2023, initiate a salary study to consider an additional raise, and bring it back to council no later than April 2023, sooner if possible. The amended motion was seconded by Beth Williams.  Councilmember Harper and Councilmember Lundh asked for an amended salary schedule as a finished document before voting on this. A poll vote was taken on the amended motion made by Councilmember Ratliff. Matthew Lundh – aye; John Glondo – nay; Sarah Lackey – Nay; Steven Harper – nay;  Siw Bay Hansen- nay; Beth Williams, aye; Ken Ratliff – aye. The motion failed by a vote of 3 ayes and 4 nays. A motion was made by Steven Harper and seconded by Matthew Lundh to direct staff to  re-draft Ordinance 1634 with a 5% increase and bring it to council at the next meeting, or at the mayor’s pleasure, to a special meeting,  for the council’s consideration. A poll vote was taken.  Matthew Lundh – aye; John Glondo – aye; Sarah Lackey – nay; Steven Harper – aye; Siw Bay-Hansen – aye;  Beth Williams – aye; Ken Ratliff – aye. The motion carried witha vote of 6 to 1. A motion was made by Steven Harper and seconded by Matthew Lundh to have the mayor direct staff to conduct a salary study and bring it back to council as soon as possible. The motion carried unanimously.
c. Ordinance 1638 – 2022 Budget Amendment:  A motion was made by Ken Ratliff and seconded by Matthew Lundh to adopt Ordinance 1638, amending the 2022 budget. The motion carried unanimously.
d. Contract – Cle Elum Hearing Examiner:  Mayor McGowan reported this contract was drawn up by the City attorney. The interview panel included the mayor, members of staff, the City attorney and members of council. Three individuals were interviewed using a scoring process. Based on the results of the interviews, and references received, the panel determined the selected individual has a good track record with strong availability to respond.  Councilmember Ratliff, who was on the interview panel, stated he feels the right person for the position was selected. A motion was made by Steven Harper and seconded by Ken Ratliff to sign the contract for the Hearings Examiner as presented. The motion carried unanimously.
e. RFQ for Engineering Services:  Rob Omans reported 2 firms submitted RFQs.  A scoring process was used to determine HLA would be the best Engineering firm to suit the needs of the City. Councilmember Lundh recommended having a councilmember on the review panel in the future. A motion was made by Matthew Lundh and seconded by Ken Ratliff to confirm HLA as the City engineer.  The motion carried unanimously.
f. Resolution 2022-025 – Terminating COVID Restrictions: Rob Omans reported this resolution is to terminate the emergency resolution enacted by the City in 2020 and follows the state. A motion was made by Ken Ratliff and seconded by Steven Harper to adopt Resolution 2022-025, terminating the COVID restriction. The motion carried unanimously.
Committee Reports
Utilities Committee: Councilmember Ratliff reported the committee met by email to review a request from a citizen who found a leak and promptly repaired it. Staff calculated the cost of the overage due to the water leak amounted to $125.29.  A motion was made by Steven Harper and seconded by John Glondo to approve relief of charges for a leak to Paul and Sarah Graham in the amount of $125.29.  The motion carried unanimously.

Lodging Tax Committee:  Steven Harper reported the committee had brought an application from the Downtown Association to council in February of 2022 for Lodging Tax funds to pay for Hanging Baskets.  The process was not completed.  The committee has met to discuss the application and recommend approval, not to exceed $13,785.  A motion was made by Steven Harper and seconded by Ken Ratliff to approve the CEDA Lodging Tax Fund application for Hanging Baskets not to exceed $13,785. The motion carried unanimously.
Mayor McGowan:  Reported the City Attorney would like to have an executive session prior to the next council meeting to discuss the City Heights litigation.  The executive session was set for 5:00 pm on 12/12/2022, and will include Ken Harper, Becki Ashbaugh and Alex Kenyon.

Motion to Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:10 pm. The next scheduled meeting will be Monday December 12, 2022, at 6:00 pm
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